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 KNAPHILL NEWS
 THE KNAPHILL FEDERATION OF SCHOOLS 

Knaphill Lower & Junior Schools -  òTogether we are Betteró 
 
 

  February 2017  

Dear Parent/Guardian,  

As we approach half term and half way through the year, we would love to share with you all the 

wonderful things the children have been learning!  The children have all really enjoyed their new 

topics and they were very proud to share their work with you in parents evening on Tuesday and 

others are looking forward to sharing at the parents evening tonight. On Monday 30th January, we 

had our School Improvement partner in visiting classes and looking at books and she was very 

impressed with the quality of work she saw and agreed that there is fantastic teaching and 

learning going on at Knaphill School! Well done to all the children and staff for another engaging 

and exciting half term! 4J and 3C have also won the weekly attendance cup the most times this 

half term and we have been really impressed with the high level of attendance in all classes! 

We are also pleased to announce our new Federation website page from which parents can access 

both the Lower and Junior School websites.    Please have a look at www.knaphillfederationofschools.org.uk 

Please enjoy our February edition of the Knaphill News filled with exciting events and 

achievements from the first half of the Spring term! 

Mrs M Sebo, Head of School (Junior)  

 

 

                         Year 3 The Romans 
In topic this term, the children have looked at where 
Celtic settlements were located around the country 
and used Digimaps software to look at the modern 
names for some of these places.  They also went 
onto look at where Boudicca's Iceni tribe were 
originally located and the journey they took in their 
revolt against the Romans.  Boudicca was also the 
focus of some excellent pieces of descriptive writing 
within literacy lessons with many using similes and 
expanded noun phrases to add descriptive detail.  
 
 

The children have had a fantastic time throughout the term learning about animals and humans 
within science.  As part of this unit they explored how animals have adapted over time to their 
surroundings and how this has helped them survive.  They have also learnt about what type of foods 
humans need to stay healthy and have created a pyramid to show a balanced diet.   
 
At the end of the half term the children enjoyed their Roman day, where they created their own 
Roman menus and looked at what types of food a Roman soldier would need to carry out some of 
the duties they were expected to do.    They also had fun in their Roman mathematics lesson where 
they had the challenge of solving number puzzles that contained Roman numerals up to 100.  The 
children rounded off the day with an elegant Roman banquet where they tasted a variety of Roman 
delicacies including olives, dates and even 'doormice!'  What super work Year 3! 
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Year 4 Kings and Queens 
This term has been full of exciting and fun-filled 

learning experiences for the children in Year 

4.  Children began the term by thinking about the 

qualities a successful monarch should have, before 

starting to look at the Norman Conquest and the 

events leading up to the Battle of Hastings.  In Art, 

children have re-created a scene from Bayeux 

Tapestry using the medium of watercolour and 

have also designed their own Norman shields 

using symbolic emblems and colours.  In 

Geography, children have started to look at Tudor 

exploration, including the famous voyages of  

the renowned sailor, Sir Francis Drake, and have also explored the best places to build a castle, by 

looking at the advantages and disadvantages of different physical features.   Since Christmas, 

children have also composed some amazing poetry about a raven and have also written some 

emotive diary entries about how they would be feeling the day before their coronation.  As part of 

their Science learning on states of matter, children have conducted experiments about the freezing 

and melting points of different materials as well as exploring the processes of evaporation and 

condensation, including playing a board game about the water cycle. Fantastic learning Year 4! 

 
 Year 5 Active Planet 

The children have had a fun-filled and exciting 
half term learning all about ‘The Active Planet’. 
The term started with exploring the features of 
a volcano and then using these to write diary 
entries about a volcanic eruption as if they were 
David Attenborough – it was amazing to see 
such creativity in the way that they conveyed 
this geographical concept. Following the work 
on volcanoes, the children looked at the 
different theories of where all of the world’s 
water originally came from and looked at the 
different features of the various layers. This was 
then used to step into the shoes of famous 
explorer, James Cameron, to write about a solo 
deep sea dive in a submarine to the deepest 
depths of the world: The Mariana Trench. 
 

In Music, the children have been looking at the Sound Collector poem to inspire their own poems 
about different environments. On top of this, the children have been creating dances using canon 
to represent different natural disasters, which have been fantastic to watch! In Science, they 
have been learning all about forces and have been conducting experiments to see how friction, 
air resistance and water resistance can slow objects down. In Art, they have been exploring 
brushstroke techniques to create their own waterscape paintings. The children have truly 
enjoyed exploring the computing software ‘Kodu’, where have they have been creating 
characters and programming their characters to manoeuvre different obstacles, some even 
managed to turn their worlds into games! In Literacy, the children have been showing some 
incredible ability in writing fantastic character descriptions, gripping newspaper reports and 
interesting persuasive letters, all of which have been inspired by our key text, ‘The Iron Man’ by 
Ted Hughes. The children have been showing great passion and enthusiasm towards their 
learning.  
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Year 6 The Victorians 
In the first half of this term, the children in  

Year 6 have really enjoyed learning all about  

The Victorians for their new Spring Topic.  

‘Street Child,’ the class text, has been the  

stimulus for a multitude of exciting writing  

opportunities in Literacy lessons. The children  

have written fantastic setting descriptions and  

action sequences detailing Jim Jarvis’ daring  

escape from the dreaded workhouse where  

he was sent when his mother fell gravely ill.  

There have also been many enjoyable reading  

sessions, in class, using the book and the  

children have really enjoyed playing the parts  

of the different characters. In Science, the children learnt all about Light, how it travels in straight 

lines and can only be blocked when an opaque object gets in its way, thus  creating a shadow. 

Making the silhouette designs for the front covers of their Victorian topic books linked very well 

with their experiments with shadows. Later, they discovered how we see things and conducted 

experiments on reflection, refraction and colour.  In History, the children have researched Queen 

Victoria’s life and family and the impact of The Industrial Revolution on Britain.  They have also 

learnt how to solve Victorian Maths problems using pound, shillings and pence and other Imperial 

measures.  In Art lessons, the children produced some stunning wallpaper patterns in the style of 

the famous Victorian textile designer William Morris. Music lessons provided the opportunity to 

find out about the chants of Victorian street sellers – who were often children - and to learn some 

songs from the Victorian Music Halls.  Finally it has been wonderful to see the children taking to 

the dance floor this term (with an enormous amount of enthusiasm!) as they learned how to waltz 

with a partner.  Wonderful learning Year 6! 

 

Gifted and talented and extra-curricular  

The first half of spring term has provided more wonderful opportunities for our Gifted and 

Talented children. Extension literacy sessions have continued this term, with Year 3 and 4 children 

producing some beautiful setting descriptions. The children used the iPads to find an image of 

their choice to describe (which included a dramatic volcanic explosion and an out-of-this world-

space scene!) which really got their creative juices flowing.  

The Year 5 and 6 children used the extension 

literacy sessions to create a helpful SPAG 

Revision Guide, a copy of which will be found in 

each classroom. The guide contains definitions 

and examples of SPAG terms, which will help 

other children with their learning. At the end of 

January, some of our Year 3 and 4 children were 

given an opportunity to spend the day with 

author Matt Whyman at an Able Writers' Day at 

Westfield Primary School. At the beginning of 

February, two of our Year 6 children had the 

chance to become chefs for the day at a  

weekend cookery morning at Tante Marie in Woking. They made pizzas and cookies, and were 

then able to enjoy eating their creations after a morning in the kitchen! Yum!  
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Work celebration! 
 
Frankie 3W science letter about muscles 
Dear Willy the Wimp, 

I am writing to give you some information 

about building up your muscles. 

There are three different types of muscles in 

your body and they are skeletal muscles which 

help you move, smooth muscles which are 

inside some of your organs, and cardiac 

muscles which are only fond in the heart. The 

one you need to work on is the skeletal muscles 

because if you want to be like the Gorilla Gang, 

you need to do exercise to build them up.  

The muscles work together as a pair to make your arms move. When one muscle contracts, the 

other relaxes which helps move your bones. You need to eat more protein and iron to build your 

muscles. You can become stronger by doing exercises, weight lifting and eating protein.  

Speak Soon 

From Frankie 

 
Evie 5B science letter about muscles 

                     Dear Diary, 

I am currently in Indonesia getting ready to 
experience the biggest eruption of my life. I am 
sitting on the hard rough rocks watching the 
dragon awake from his peaceful slumber. The 
scorching fountain of fire spews glowing red 
hot lava out of the vent, that is filled with 
bubbling magma. Belching smoke floods the sky 
every second with poisonous, dangerous gases. 
Dramatically blinding lava flows to me feet as 
ash creates an inky pool of blackness. The fiery 
atmosphere surrounds the volcano making a 
burning dome of fire. The magma chamber, 
deep below, is bubbling deadly hot lava, whilst 
devastating explosions happen above.  

This eruption has caused many problems around the world. In the time of Tambora (the volcano) 
erupting, no planes or flying machines could take off into the sky. The magma was pushing so 
hard, that the volcano simply can’t stop erupting. The ground was vibrating violently. Was this 
the end? Suddenly, the waterfall of fire let out its last hand full of bright lava. Then there was 
three minutes of pure silence. Runny lava was slithering towards me, so I ran as fast as I could to 
the door of my house. I desperately wanted to go back and enjoy the scene of the volcano, but I 
knew it was a matter of life and death… 
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Reading 

It has been yet another busy term for reading at Knaphill Junior School.  All the children have been 

busy enjoying excellent Guided Reading lessons and reading for pleasure both at school and at 

home.  We have had a big push on ensuring the children are reading every night and each class now 

has a reading monitor who checks every child has written what they have read in their homework 

diary every night. We would really appreciate your help with this at home. There are also some 

helpful reading questions you can ask your child at home which you can view on the ‘parentzone’ 

page on the school website. There has also been a very exciting library competition that has seen a 

lot of children visiting the library and trying to spot all the superheroes reading 

there.  Congratulations to Adam 6F for his winning entry being pulled at random from the 

competition draw.  Finally, a quick reminder that World Book Day is nearly upon us, so start thinking 

about what this year's costume could be... 

Computing 

As Safer Internet Day approaches on Tuesday 

7th February, the school are getting ready to 

celebrate and be reminded about staying safe 

online. The whole school will create a promise 

for the Internet and these will be displayed in 

the Computing Suite.  

In Computing this term, Year 6 have been enjoying learning all about networks and how they work! 

They completed a treasure hunt to learn how networks sort their information. Year 5 have been on 

Kodu this half term, learning all about coding. Year 4 have been putting their balancing skills to the 

test in PE by using the iPads to see how still they really are! Creating their own versions of Escape 

to Pompeii has been lots of fun in Year 3 and they have learnt lots about Photo Story. The iPads 

have also been a hit with the Extension Literacy group and they have enabled them to undertake 

lots of research.  

 
Maths 

This half term we have continued to see some tremendous Maths learning going on at Knaphill 

Junior School. In Year 3, the children have been looking at multiplication, division and time. In Year 4 

and 5, the children have been focusing on fractions. And in Year 6, the children have been learning 

about decimals and percentages, as well as looking at converting measures and solving problems.  

 

The children are really embracing the Mastery 

curriculum and enjoying using reasoning and 

problem solving in their lessons. In January, the 

staff welcomed a local Mastery specialist to 

Knaphill Junior School to provide training and 

support in delivering a Mastery curriculum, which 

has really helped the teachers to contextualise 

problems and explain concepts for the children in 

their Maths lessons.  
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News from the Pupil Parliament  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  

PSHE 

This term the children have enjoyed the whole school PSHE theme – Living Long, Living Strong. The 

children have learnt about what is required to live a healthy lifestyle.  In addition to this, they 

learnt how important it to recognise opportunities to make their own choices about food, in order 

to eat a balanced diet.   

Next term, the theme will be ‘Living in a Safe World’. The children will learn about school rules and 

health and safety, and how rules and laws protect us and keep us safe. Both schools will also be 

celebrating Red Nose Day on Friday 24th March 2017. Further information on how we will be 

supporting the charity will be available soon.  

 

 

 

Friendship Council 
Friendship Council has been working hard this term to help the 
children on the playground.  Along with the Safety Council, they did 
a whole school assembly to talk about 'peer mediators' and how 
they are on duty on the playground to help with any small issues 
that might arise.  They are wearing yellow t-shirts when on duty so 
they are obvious to spot.  If a child has a problem they will guide 
them on how to solve the issue so that both sides are happy.  Next 
half term they are going to be meeting with playmakers to see how 
they can help with their activities. 
 
Safety Council 
Safety Council has been busy on peer mediator duty at breaks and 
lunchtimes with Friendship Council helping children with any small 
issues they might have.  Working alongside Miss Fini, they have 
been talking about how to stay safe online, ready for E-Safety day 
and have had some fantastic ideas which will be introduced to the 
school in an assembly.   

Learning Council 

The children were proud to see that their feedback from last term on the new Federation logo has been listened to by 

the Heads and Governors.  This term they have provided suggestions as to the types of before- school clubs that they 

would enjoy attending.  The Learning Council will also be continuing with their surveys of the learning environments 

in school, providing valuable feedback to teachers on what they feel are the most effective resources within their 

classrooms.   

 

Eco and Healthy Council 

As one of the children’s key Eco priorities for the year is to 

encourage more wildlife into our school environment, the Eco and 

Healthy Council have made bird feeders from pine cones, lard and 

seed.  The feeders have been hung around our large playground 

and Eco Garden.  In order to assess how successful our feeders 

have been, the children completed a bird survey prior to the 

feeders being placed in the garden, and are now completing a 

survey to see how many birds are now visiting our environment.   

Going forward, the children are keen to grow fruit and vegetables in the eco garden and the planters around the 

school.  A representative from a local charity Incredible Edible Knaphill visited the school last week, to provide advice 

on the most suitable fruit and vegetable to grow before the end of the summer term, and what resources are needed 

to support the plans. 
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Sportõs News 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

News from the PTA 
 
We have now got all our new outdoor furniture for the children and they 

have really enjoyed having more areas to sit with their friends and have  

loved the giant Connect game! We have also got all the new graphic novels 

 in the library. Plans are in place to get the new iPads in as soon as we can  

once the company has them in stock as they currently have a shortage.  

However, we are making good use of the 15 that we have already in school!  

 

Don’t forget the cake sale tomorrow after school and there is a Race-Night  

on Friday 10th March which sounds lots of fun!  

 

Thank you to our hard working PTA team and we look forward to the  

upcoming events! 

 
 
Enjoy!  

 

 

Our sports teams have been very busy this half term!  To start off 2017, and the league, our netball team played a 
home game against St Johns.  It was great to see so much team work being used and although they were 4-0 for most 
of the game, the final quarter saw Knaphill scoring 3 goals!  Final score being 3-4 to St Johns.  They then carried their 
teamwork over to the following week to play away against Goldsworth.  It was a very cold afternoon but the girls kept 
going and had learnt a lot from the previous game.  Unfortunately Goldsworth had some fantastic shooters and the 
game finished on 2-11.  Well done girls for all your effort in both games! 
 
This half term Knaphill have been lucky to see some home football 

games.  Year 6 hosted a game against Sythwood, and although it 

was the coldest day of the year they managed to get a final score 

of 6-0!  They are currently at the top of the league, so keep it up, 

boys! The girls football team also hosted a home match against St 

Dunstan’s school.  They showed such great teamwork and really 

encouraged each other.  The final score was 2-0 to Knaphill, 

keeping them at the top of the league as well! Well done, girls! 

A selection of Year 6 children went to Winston Churchill School for 
a Tag Rugby Festival.  They had a fantastic morning learning skills 
for the game before moving on to a mini tournament against the 
other schools there.  They showed great sportsmanship and picked 
up the skills, taking them in to the tournament.   

 

The children have also enjoyed taking part in the intra- 

House football this half term at lunchtime. It’s been great to see 

them using skills they have learnt and they all showed great  

sportsmanship! We will announce the winning house after half term! 
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Parentõs Information Pages 

Our move to working much more closely across our federation is now well underway. As part of this we will be updating our 
uniform with the new federation logo and adopting the same uniform in both the Lower and Junior Schools.  

We have been in discussion with Valentino Schoolwear who is happy to put our new uniform into production and, as stock 
runs out on different sizes, they will re-order with the new logo. We hope that the new pupils coming into Reception and Year 
3 will be in the new uniform from next September, and that by September 2018 all pupils (except for those in year 6 who may 
wear either) will be in the new uniform.  

The uniform items remain the same as currently, with two exceptions, both in the Lower School. The red polo shirt will be 
replaced by a white polo shirt, and the red checked summer dress will be replaced by green check. We have also introduced 
an extra item for Key Stage 2, a tracksuit jacket that can be worn in cold weather for outdoor PE, it can be worn over the PE kit 
and school jumper to add an extra layer, although this is not compulsory. Here are some photos of the jumper, cardigan and 
polo shirt with the new logos,  

 

We are also in the process of looking at book bags / PE bags to ensure they are fit for purpose. We will inform you of final 
decisions on these as soon as we have made them, but parents need not worry about purchasing new bags until the ones they 
have currently are worn out.  

As we are growing closer as schools, we hope that by having the same uniform throughout all the Key Stages, the children will 
develop more of a sense of belonging to the federation, not just to an individual school. It should also be cheaper for parents 
who will be able to hand items down to younger siblings more easily. 

We are also pleased to announce our new Federation website page from which parents can access both the Lower and 
Junior School websites.    Please have a look at www.knaphillfederationofschools.org.uk 
 

DIARY DATES  

20th Feb  4C Tudor Experience Day - Royal Grammar School, Guildford  

23 rd  Feb PTA Disco 

23rd Feb  6G class assembly 

24 th  Feb Mufti Day (Chocolate Contribution)  

27 th  Feb 4R Tudor Experience Day - Royal Grammar School, Guildford  

2nd March  Year 3 to Fishbourne Roman Palace 

3rd  March  World Book Dress up day  

3rd  March  5B class assembly 

Wk beg 6 th  March  Intra house netball all week  

6 th  March  4J  Tudor Experience Day - Royal Grammar School, Guildford  

Wk beg 6 th  March  Multi -cultural week  

10th  March  4C class assembly 

10th March  PTA Race night 7.30pm  

13th  March  Last week of clubs  

14th -17th  March  Year 6 to Stone Farm  

16th  March  Year 5 Topic environmental afternoon for parents 2 -3pm 

22 nd March  Year 6 Victorian dress up day  

23 rd  March  PTA Bunny Bingo 

23 rd  March  Curriculum open afternoon for parents 2 -3pm 

24 th  March  3D class assembly 

30 th  March  PTA Easter Cake Sale  

31st  March  Last day of term 1.15pm  

http://www.knaphillfederationofschools.org.uk/
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INSET days for the remainder of the year are:  Friday 26th May and Friday 21st July 
 

Remaining Term Dates - Academic year 2016/2017 

Spring term 2017 

Start of term Half term End of term 

3 January 2017 13 February–17 February 2017 31 March 2017 

Summer term 2017 

Start of term Half term End of term 

18 April 2017 29 May–2 June 2017 20 July 2017 

 

 
We hope you all have a relaxing half term. Thank you for your continued support and we have really enjoyed all the 
wonderful things that have taken place this half term! 
 
Kind regards 
 

 
 
Mrs M Sebo 

 


